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MINUTES
WEST VIRGINIA BOARD OF EDUCATION

Capitol Building 6, Room 353

1900 Kanawha Boulevard, East

Charleston, West Virginia

 November 14, 2018
I.

Call to Order


Following the welcome, Pledge of Allegiance, and introductions, President David G. Perry called the meeting of the West Virginia Board of Education (WVBE) to order at 10:00 a.m. on November 14, 2018, in Capitol Building 6, Room 353, 1900 Kanawha Boulevard, East, Charleston, West Virginia.  


The following members were present:  President Perry, Vice President Miller L. Hall, Thomas W. Campbell (via telephone), Robert W. Dunlevy, F. Scott Rotruck, Debra K. Sullivan, Joseph A. Wallace, Nancy J. White, and James S. Wilson, and ex officio Carolyn Long, Interim Chancellor, West Virginia Higher Education Policy Commission.   Members absent were ex officios Steven L. Paine, State Superintendent of Schools, and Sarah Armstrong Tucker, Chancellor, West Virginia Council for Community and Technical College Education.
II.

Approval of Agenda


President Perry called for a motion to approve the agenda.  Dr. Wilson moved, and Mr. Hall seconded, that the agenda be approved.  Upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously.   
III.

Student Presentation from John Marshall High School


The Board enjoyed musical selections from John Marshall High School’s steel drum and chamber orchestra ensembles. 

IV.

Ceremonial Oath of Office for Robert W. Dunlevy

The oath of office was administered to Mr. Dunlevy.  
V.

Remarks from Education Stakeholder Associations and Organizations


The following stakeholder associations and organizations addressed the Board:  Mr. Fred Albert, newly elected President of AFT-WV introduced himself; Mr. David Gladkosky (provided information for the minutes), West Virginia Professional Educators, regarding school counselor issues and concerns; Dr. Howard O’Cull, West Virginia School Board Association, regarding county board of education concerns; and, Dr. Mickey Blackwell, Executive Director, West Virginia Association of Elementary and Middle School Principals, regarding the need for school counselors and support for arts funding, and issued an invitation to the 2018 West Virginia Leaders of Education Conference on December 2-4 at the Greenbrier Resort.  Mr. Bob Brown, American Federation of Teachers, addressed the Board regarding the Reconnecting McDowell County initiative. 

President Perry called on Chancellor Long to provide remarks; Chancellor Long provided information regarding the Commission’s focus on assisting students in obtaining a certificate or college degree and providing assistance in completing the Free Application for Federal Student Aid (FAFSA). (Copy appended to Official Minutes, Attachment T.)
VI.

Delegations


Ms. Natalie Laliberty (provided remarks for the minutes), Principal, Ruthlawn Elementary (Kanawha County), addressed the Board regarding trauma informed schools.  (Copy appended to Official Minutes, Attachment U.)
VII.

Farm-to-School Partnership


Ms. Cassey Bowden, Director of Business Development Division, West Virginia Department of Agriculture (WVDA), and Ms. Jennifer Ours Williams, Associate Dean, West Virginia University (WVU) Extension Service, provided information regarding the Farm‑to‑School partnership.  The WVDA with the WVDE and the WVU Extension Service has entered a partnership to expand market opportunities for farmers.  Under a USDA Farm‑to‑School Implementation Grant, the WVDA, WVDE, and WVU Extension Service will work together to develop a strategic plan for farm-to-school in West Virginia.  The goal is to increase the availability of fresh foods in West Virginia schools, as well as new market opportunities for West Virginia farmers.  Ms. Amanda Harrison, Executive Director, WVDE Office of Child Nutrition, assisted in addressing questions regarding the farm-to-school initiative.
VIII.

Summit Bechtel Reserve Educational Opportunities


Mr. Greg Corio, Assistant Dean for Strategic Youth Development Initiatives, West Virginia University, provided information regarding adventure based activities incorporating STEM curriculum offered at the Summit Bechtel Reserve.  Information regarding a Summit Bechtel Reserve Science Adventure Camp for students from Fayette, Raleigh, and Nicholas Counties was provided by Mr. Yahon Smith, Principal, and two teachers from Beckley-Stratton Middle School (Raleigh County).      
IX.

West Virginia’s Climb


Dr. Chris Treadway (distributed information), Senior Director of Research and Policy, West Virginia Higher Education Policy Commission, provided information regarding West Virginia’s Climb, a campaign to equip 60% of West Virginians with a certificate or degree by 2030.  (Copies appended to Official Minutes, Attachment V.)
X.

Break

President Perry called for a lunch break at 12:22 p.m.  Chancellor Long departed the meeting.
XI.

Call to Order


President Perry called the meeting back to order at 1:04 p.m.  
XII.

Recognitions

The Board issued resolutions honoring Mr. Wallace who has been recognized by the West Virginia Executive magazine and West Virginia University College of Law with a 2018 Lawyers & Leaders Award; Mr. Hall who has been recognized by Fairmont State University as a 2018 Alumni of Achievement for his lifetime of notable accomplishments and contributions to his community and the State of West Virginia; and, Presidential Awards for Excellence in Mathematics and Science teaching awardees Ms. Amanda Menihan, 2014 awardee for Elementary Mathematics, Morgantown Learning Academy (Monongalia County); and Ms. Margaret Howells, 2016 awardee for Science, Wheeling Country Day School (Ohio County).  (Resolutions attached to Official Minutes, Attachment W.)
XIII.

Second Launch Annual Update

Mr. Dave Cartwright, Assistant Director, WVDE Office of Infrastructure and Network Operations, provided an update regarding Second Launch.  Second Launch reconditions retired computers from the executive branch for redeployment to schools throughout West Virginia.

XIV.

Consent Agenda


 Mrs. Sullivan requested unanimous consent that Routine Business item 2. Waivers of State Board of Education Policies and Regulations, Superintendent’s Interpretations and State Statutes and Legislative Rules, be removed from the Consent Agenda and taken up immediately following approval of the Consent Agenda.  Mr. Hall moved, and Mr. Wallace seconded, that the Consent Agenda, as amended, be approved.  Upon the call for the question the amended Consent Agenda was unanimously approved.  (Copies appended to Official Minutes, Attachments A through K.) 
· Approved October 10, 2018, minutes  (Attachment A)
· Received West Virginia Department of Education (WVDE) personnel matters (Attachment B)

· Approved Employment of Substitute Teachers in Areas of Critical Need and Shortage policies for Barbour, Clay, Kanawha, Marion, Pendleton, and Webster County Schools  (Attachment E)
· Received Employment of Substitute Teachers in Areas of Critical Need and Shortage Affidavits from Calhoun County Schools
· Approved the Roane County Board of Education’s request to amend to its 2010‑2020 CEFP to include the construction of safe entrances at five current school buildings (Roane County High School, Geary Elementary/Middle School, Walton Elementary/Middle School, Spencer Elementary School, and Spencer Middle School) (Attachment F)
· Approved the Wayne County Board of Education’s request to amend its 2010‑2020 CEFP to include complete roof replacement at Tolsia High School, Prichard Elementary School, and Vinson Middle School.  The amendment would also include partial roof replacement at Lavalette Elementary School, Kellogg Elementary School, and Ceredo Kenova Middle School (Attachment G)

· Approved the Webster County Board of Education’s request to amend its 2010-2020 CEFP to include a safe schools entrance, new flooring, renovations to the front office to accommodate the new visitor entrance, vinyl composition tile (VCT) replacement on the 1st floor, acoustical ceiling, LED lighting, sprinkler system, restroom renovations, and HVAC replacement at Webster Springs Elementary School  (Attachment H)

· Approved Bluefield State College’s addition of a Teacher-in-Residence (TIR) program with Fayette County and West Virginia University’s addition of a TIR program with Marion County  (Attachments I-1 and I-2)
· Approved the West Virginia Career and Technical Education Endorsement and Testing Manual  (Attachment J)
· Appointed Ms. Susan Llewellyn Deniker, a layperson, to serve a three-year term on the West Virginia Commission for Professional Teaching Standards  (Attachment K).
XV.

Waivers of State Board of Education Policies and Regulations, 


Superintendent’s Interpretations and State Statutes and Legislative Rules

Mrs. Sullivan requested Mr. Jeff Kelley, Principal of St. Albans High School (Kanawha County), address the Board regarding the Reimagined Time waiver request.  During Mr. Kelley’s presentation, Mrs. Sullivan requested that the application process be amended to include research and data elements.  Mr. Clayton Burch, Associate State Superintendent, stated that the application process is under review to update the application and to incorporate needed elements. 

Following discussion, Mrs. Sullivan moved, and Mr. Hall seconded, that Kanawha County’s waiver request (Reimagined Time) of Policy 3234 for St. Albans High School be approved for one year pending approval of an amended statewide application.   Mr. Wallace moved, and Mr. Rotruck seconded, that the motion be approved.  Upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously.  (Copy appended to Official Minutes, Attachment D.)

Ms. White moved, and Mr. Dunlevy seconded, the approval of Putnam County’s waiver of Policy 2510, section 5.4, related to high school science, to enable zoology to count as the third science credit requirement for graduation; and Wyoming County’s waiver of Policy 2510, section 7.5.c.8.A, with the caveat that should the instructor fail to attend the 2019 AP® Summer Institute, the AP® Government and Politics course title and weighted credit will be removed from this AP® course in 2019‑2020.  Upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously.  (Copy appended to Official Minutes, Attachments C.)  

President Perry, with the consent of the Board, moved New Business item G. Policy 2520.13, West Virginia College- and Career-Readiness Programs of Study/Standards for Career and Technical Education, Policy 2530.02, Parenting Education Curriculum, and Policy 4310, Policy Regarding Eye, Face, or Body Shield Safety Device, and item H. Policy 2420, Adult Education Programs be taken up prior to New Business item A. Amendment/Proposed Closures - Harrison County Board of Education 
2010-2020 Comprehensive Educational Facilities Plan (CEFP). 
XVI.

Policy 2520.13, West Virginia College- and Career-Readiness Programs 



of Study/Standards for Career and Technical Education,



Policy 2530.02, Parenting Education Curriculum, and



Policy 4310, Policy Regarding Eye, Face, or Body Shield Safety Device


Dr. Kathy D’Antoni, Associate Superintendent, Division of Technical Education and Governor’s Economic Initiatives, presented Policy 2520.13 for the Board’s consideration.  Policy 2320.13 is recommended for repeal and replacement to assure that career technical education (CTE) programs of study remain up-to-date with workforce needs.  Amendments to the policy include the addition of Advanced Career Education programs that meet business and industry workforce needs; clearer articulation of the alignment of West Virginia’s CTE clusters and pathways to national technical education standards; addition of portions of Policy 2420, Guidelines for Compliance with Adult Education Programs and Computation for Adults Enrolled Under the School Aid Formula, Adults in Net Enrollment; and, incorporation and repeal of Policy 2530.02, Parenting Education Curriculum, and Policy 4310, Policy Regarding Eye, Face, or Body Shield Safety Devices.


Mr. Rotruck moved, and Dr. Wilson seconded, that Policy 2520.13, inclusive of the repeal of Policy 2530.02 and Policy 4310, be placed on comment for 30 days.  Upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously.  (Copy appended to Official Minutes, Attachment Q.)  
XVII.

Policy 2420, Adult Education Programs

Dr. D’Antoni presented Policy 2420 for the Board’s consideration.  Policy 2420, Adult Education Programs, formerly titled Guidelines for Compliance with Adult Education Programs and Computation for Adults Enrolled Under the School Aid Formula, Adults in Net Enrollment, is being amended to remove and incorporate two sections (Adult Vocational Technical Programs and Funding Source) into Policy 2520.13, West Virginia College- and Career-Readiness Programs of Study/Standards for Career Technical Education.  This proposed amendment will better align the Advanced Career Education programs of study to the national accreditation requirements.

Ms. White moved, and Mr. Dunlevy seconded, that Policy 2420 be placed on comment for 30 days.  Upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously.  (Copy appended to Official Minutes, Attachment R.)

XVIII.

Amendment/Proposed Closures - Harrison County Board of Education 



2010-2020 Comprehensive Educational Facilities Plan (CEFP)

Mr. Terry Harless, Chief Financial Officer, WVDE Office of Finance and Administration, introduced Dr. Mark Manchin, Superintendent, Harrison County Schools, who presented an amendment, inclusive of proposed school closures, to Harrison County’s 2010-2020 CEFP for the Board’s consideration.  The amendment includes: 1) renovation of the current United High School (6th-12th); 2) consolidation of Adamston Elementary School and Wilsonburg Elementary School (Pre-K-5) into a newly renovated United High School building; 3) renaming, with community input at a later date, the newly renovated elementary school; 4) move of the 6th through 12th grade students from the United High School building into the former Adamston Elementary School building which will be renovated; and 5) closure of Wilsonburg Elementary School.  This amendment will provide the students of Adamston Elementary School and Wilsonburg Elementary School with a secure entrance, security systems, a separate bus and parent drop off and pick up, new windows to deter break-ins, and a new HVAC system for a much improved learning environment.  By relocating United High School in the Adamston Elementary building, local funds will be utilized to adapt the facility to meet the needs of an older student population. The location is within city limits providing for easy access to public transportation and is convenient for outside agencies that provide additional support to the students. Adamston Elementary was the former Victory High School repurposed for an elementary. Re-focusing the facility for United High School will be cost effective for the taxpayers of Harrison County.


Following discussion, Mr. Rotruck moved, and Mr. Dunlevy seconded, that the amendment be approved.  Upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously.  (Copy appended to Official Minutes, Attachment L.)  President Perry requested Mr. Burch introduce Mr. Tommy Young, Executive Director, WVDE Office of School Facilities and Transportation. 
XIX

WVBE Response to the 2017-2018 Annual Report of the West Virginia



Advisory Council for the Education of Exceptional Children (WVACEEC)


Ms. Susan Beck, Executive Director, WVDE Office of Special Education, presented the WVBE’s response to the 2017-2018 Annual Report of the West Virginia Advisory Council for the Education of Exceptional Children (WVACEEC) for the Board’s consideration.  The 2017-2018 Annual Report identifies the unmet needs of children with exceptionalities in West Virginia; the response supports the initiatives of the WVDE through implementing WV GRADUATION 20/20, ensuring special education teachers are highly qualified, increasing communication with families, and developing resources to support social/emotional needs of students.

Following discussion, Mr. Hall moved, and Mr. Wallace seconded, that the WVBE’s response to the 2017-2018 Annual Report of the WVACEEC be approved.  Upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously.  (Copy appended to Official Minutes, Attachment M.) 

XX.

Official State Multiple List of Instructional Materials for



Universal Pre-K, Social Studies K-12, Health & Wellness K-12 Off-Cycle,



Mathematics K-12 Off-Cycle, Science K-12 Off-Cycle, 



Visual Arts K-12 Off-Cycle, and World Languages K-12 Off-Cycle


Mr. Joey Wiseman, Executive Director, WVDE Office of Middle and Secondary Learning, presented the West Virginia Instructional Materials Review and Advisory Committees’ recommendation of instructional materials for Universal Pre-K, social studies K‑12, health and wellness K-12 off-cycle, mathematics K-12 off-cycle, science K-12 off‑cycle, visual arts K-12 off-cycle, and world languages K-12 off-cycle for the Board’s consideration.  The instructional materials recommended for approval have met established generic, general, and specific criteria and once approved will become part of the Official State Multiple List of Instructional Materials. 


Following discussion, Mr. Hall moved, and Mr. Wallace seconded, that the West Virginia Instructional Materials Review and Advisory Committees’ recommendation of instructional materials for Universal Pre-K, social studies K‑12, health and wellness K-12 off-cycle, mathematics K-12 off-cycle, science K-12 off‑cycle, visual arts K-12 off-cycle, and world languages K-12 off-cycle be approved.  Upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously.  (Copy appended to Official Minutes, Attachment Mc and addendum.)

XXI.

Policy 1241, Notice and Conduct of Meetings


Ms. Heather Hutchens, general counsel to the WVDE and WVBE, presented Policy 1241 for the Board’s consideration.  Policy 1241, last revised in 2002, is being updated to reflect changes in technology and match current practices of the WVBE. One comment was received resulting in a change indicating that regular meetings of the WVBE will be held on the second Wednesday of each month unless the WVBE or its president choose to meet on an alternate day.  


Mr. Dunlevy moved, and Ms. White seconded, that Policy 1241 be approved as amended effective 30 days from filing.  Upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously.  (Copy appended to Official Minutes, Attachment N.)
XXII.

Policy 5901, Alternative Certification Programs 



for the Education of Teachers


Dr. Robert Hagerman, Executive Director, WVDE Office of Certification and Professional Preparation, presented Policy 5901 for the Board’s consideration. Policy 5901 is recommended for repeal and replacement to clarify existing language and procedures for the conduct of state approved alternative certification programs and the licensure of program participants.  These revisions align to changes in WVBE Policy 5202.  Also references to Regional Education Services Agencies, the West Virginia Center for Professional Development and the Department of Education and the Arts have been removed.  Forty comments from 37 individuals were received during the comment period resulting in no changes to the policy.


Mr. Rotruck moved, and Mr. Hall seconded, that Policy 5901 be approved effective 30 days from filing.  Upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously.  (Copy appended to Official Minutes, Attachment O.)

XXIII.

Policy 2520.14, West Virginia College- and Career-Readiness


 Standards for Technology and Computer Science


Ms. Lori Whitt, Assistant Director, WVDE Office of Technology Integration and Support, presented Policy 2520.14 for the Board’s consideration.  Policy 2520.14 is being amended to separate and clarify standards for technology and computer science. The separation will clarify the standards for teachers and students.


Mr. Rotruck moved, and Mr. Hall seconded, that Policy 2520.14 be placed on comment for 30 days.  Upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously.  (Copy appended to Official Minutes, Attachment P.)

XXIV.

Election of WVBE Member to the


School Building Authority of West Virginia


President Perry called for nominations to a three-year term on the School Building Authority of West Virginia ending November 4, 2021.


Mr. Rotruck nominated Mrs. Sullivan to serve a three-year term (term ending November 4, 2021) on the School Building Authority of West Virginia.  Mr. Hall seconded the nomination and upon the call for the question Mrs. Sullivan was elected unanimously.  
XXV.

WVBE Personnel Matters 


President Perry called for a motion to approve the Board’s personnel attachment.  Mr. Hall moved, and Ms. White seconded, that the Board’s personnel attachment be approved.  Upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously.  (Copy appended to Official Minutes, Attachment S.)
XXVI.

Recess

President Perry recessed the meeting at 2:43 p.m. until 9:00 a.m. on November 15 in the same location. 

XXVII.
Reconvene


President David G. Perry reconvened the November 14, 2018, meeting on November 15, 2018, at 9:04 a.m., in Capitol Building 6, Room 353, 1900 Kanawha Boulevard, East, Charleston, West Virginia.  


The following members were present:  President Perry, Vice President Miller L. Hall, Thomas W. Campbell (via telephone), Robert W. Dunlevy, F. Scott Rotruck (via telephone), Debra K. Sullivan, Joseph A. Wallace, Nancy J. White, and James S. Wilson, and ex officio Steven L. Paine, State Superintendent of Schools.  Members absent were ex officios Carolyn Long, Interim Chancellor, West Virginia Higher Education Policy Commission, and Sarah Armstrong Tucker, Chancellor, West Virginia Council for Community and Technical College Education.

XXVIII.
WVBE School Finance and Funding Committee Funding Priorities


Mr. Campbell provided an overview of the work of the Board’s School Finance and Funding Committee and presented the following six preliminary recommendations on behalf of the committee:  1) increase compensation/funding for formula Steps 1 and 2. This could include an increase in the number of positions for and the compensation of those positions for professional educators and service personnel; 2) provide adequate funding for Step 6a to allow districts to adequately maintain the facilities that house the students; 3) address the rising costs for substitute professional educators (Steps 6b and 6c) that greatly increase actual costs and disrupt classroom learning. This problem has progressively worsened as more educators enter the workforce without the ability to bank sick days and convert them for pension benefits; 4) increase the faculty senate reimbursement (Step 6d) of $200 per instructional personnel and professional student support personnel, which has not been changed for many years and has not kept up with inflation; 5) increase the number of counselors and nurses funded through the state aid formula (Step 5) to help address the physical and mental health needs of students, which continue to grow. These positions are vital for student health and success and minimizing disruption in the classroom; and, 6) increase funding for career technical education (CTE) and alternative education, both of which are great demands for schools.  Discussion ensued regarding the recommendations.  (Press release regarding the six preliminary recommendations attached to Official Minutes, Attachment X.)
XXIX.

2nd Month Report: 2018-2019 West Virginia



Public School Enrollment, and Chronic Absenteeism

Superintendent Paine provided a brief report of 2018-2019 2nd Month Report public school enrollment statistics.  Discussion ensued regarding homeschooling and virtual school.   Superintendent Paine also spoke to the calculation of daily average attendance and how this figure must be reported to the United States Department of Education.  Superintendent Paine announced the formation of a stakeholder task force that will meet within the next two weeks to discuss and begin the development of a plan of action to address student and teacher school attendance.  
XXX.

Superintendent Report


Superintendent Paine, assisted by Dr. Jan Barth, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Teaching and Learning, issued two proclamations:  1) 2020 Census Partnership, and 2) Family Engagement in Education Month. Ms. Michele Blatt, Assistant State Superintendent Division of Support and Accountability, distributed information regarding 2018 West Virginia schools exceeding standards.  (Copies of attached to Official Minutes, Attachment Y.)
XXXI.

Break

President Perry called for a break at 10:09 a.m.

XXXII.
Call to Order


President Perry called the meeting back to order at 10:20 a.m.  
XXXIII.
WVBE Member and Ex Officio Updates


Dr. Wilson and Mrs. Sullivan provided information regarding a meeting several members attended in early November that was hosted and sponsored by the Appalachia Regional Comprehensive Center.  Mr. Hall spoke regarding his participation in a Strong Youth Strong Communities meeting on November 10.  Mr. Rotruck provided information regarding his attendance at the National Association of State Boards of Education annual conference.
XXXIV.
Items for Future Meetings


Mr. Hall requested a presentation regarding mental health issues in the schools and Mrs. Sullivan requested a presentation regarding how the business community supports education.  It was suggested that students be called upon to lead the Board in the Pledge of Allegiance. 
XXXV.
Future Meetings
Future Meetings


The next regular meeting of the WVBE will be held December 12, 2018, in Charleston, West Virginia.  The meeting will continue on December 13, 2018, if the agenda is not completed on December 12, 2018.   
XXXVI.
Adjourn

President Perry called for a motion to adjourn.  Dr. Wilson moved, and Mr. Hall seconded, that the meeting be adjourned.  Upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously and the meeting was adjourned at 10:36 a.m.  


Minutes approved by the Board on December 12, 2018.


______________________________________________






David G. Perry, President



______________________________________________






Miller L. Hall, Vice President

Minutes were recorded by 

    Virginia M. Harris

  Secretary to the Board 
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